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ADDointment 

The ICC proposed to approve of the sale of the 

Sebring line of CSXT to Brandyvine Valley Railroad Company 

(hereinafter BURY'), as a minor transaction on March 8, 

1989. After comments by interested parties, the ICC 

reviewed the transaction and on August 11, 1989, issued 

its decision, reported at 5 I.C.C.td 764, which approved 

the transaction and imposed labor protective conditions on 

the transaction. The ICC noted in its decision that: 

Although this is a sale OF a line which results 
in transfer of that line from one railroad to 
another and not a consolidation which creates an 
ongoing relationship among the parties thereto 
of the sort to which the m &,& &&, supra, 
conditions, based as they are upon the 
Washington Job Protection Agreement, were 
designed to apply, vo find the same result to be 
acceptable here. Therefore BVRC as well as CSX 
should participate in the negotiations leading 
to an implementing agreement with the CSX 
employees represented by RLEA and BVRC 
employees. 

The parties were unable to negotiate an implementing 

agreement and were also unable to agree upon an 

arbitrator. On October 23, 1989, the carriers requested 

the National Mediation Board (NHB) to appoint an 

arbitrator. On October 26, 1989, the NMB appointed Robert. 

0. Hard8 to haar th8 dispute and to decide whether the 

proposed implementing agreement of the carriers meets the 

'/ In its dmision, the ICC refers to BVRC; however, 
the Company prefers the BVRY designation and it will be 
used in this decision. 
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requirements of Article I, Section 4 of the New Jor& Dock 

conditions,- and if not, what additional provisions are 

required. 

Briefs were submitted by the carriers, and jointly by 

the five organizations involved in the proceeding: 

Brotherhood of Locomotive Engineers, Brotherhood of 

Maintenance of Way Employees, Brotherhood of Railroad 

Signalmen, Transportation Communications Union, and United 

Transportation Union, hereinafter referred to as "Rail 

Labor’ or the organizations. Hearings were held in 

Washington DC, on January 16 and 17 and March 14, 1990, at 

which the parties had the opportunity to present evidence 

and oral argument. The matter is now ready for decision. 

On January 26, 1999, the carriers entered into a 

purchase and sale agreement involving the right-of-way 

from Sebring, FL to Palmdale, FL; from Palmdale to Lake 

Harbor, FL: and from Keela, FL, to Cane, FL (hereinafter 

roferrsd to as ths Sebring line). Included in that 

agreement vers the following provisions regarding 

employses: 

10. Employw Provisions - 

A. BVRY will maks bona fide offers to hire 
approximately six (6) of CSXT's employees who 
vets actively employed upon the Subject Property 
prior to the sale or were affactmd thereby. To 
the extent that BVRY requires employees on the 
Line on the Closing and for a tvmlv8 (12) month 
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period thereafter, WRY shall first make a bona 
fide offer on a preferential basis to those 
qualified CSXT employaes whose names and 
addredses shall have been furnished in writing 
to BVRY during a period beginning no later than 
two (2) veeks prior to Closing and ending three 
(3) months after Closing (the "Listed CSXT 
Employeeslg). To the extent that BVRY has jobs, 
it shall mail, certified mail, raturn receipt 
requested, to listed CSXT employees an offer for 
a job interview to be scheduled no sooner than 
seven (7) days after the mailing date. Failure 
of an employee prospect to respond to such offer 
or to complete the application/interview process 
shall be deemed to bo a refusal of an offer of 
employment and BVRY shall make a written report 
of such refusals to David W. Hemphill, 500 Water 
Street, JtOO, Jacksonvill8, FL 32202. If a CSXT 
employee refuses an actual offer of employment 
from BVRY, BVRY shall make a written report to 
David W. Hemphill detailing the position 
offered, the rate of pay including fringe 
bonefits and the circumstances surrounding the 
refu8al. A bona fid8 employment offer to a 
listed CSXT employee shall be an offor of 
employment mad@ under the same terms and 
conditions as BVRY would make to non-CSXT 
employee prosp8ctr who qualify for like or 
similar jobs on tha Lin8. Nothing contained in 
this Agreem8nt shall ba conrtru8d as requiring 
BVRY to assume CSXT's coll8ctiv8 bargaining 
agreem8nts with r8sp8ct to any CSXT employees 
hired by BVRY. BVRY shall be deemed to havr 
fulfilled th8 obligations under this Section 10A 
upon the l arli8r of the date (i) BVRY ha8 hir8d 
six (6) of the Listed CSXT Employee% or (ii) 
BVRY has extended to all the Lirt8d CSXT 
Employees offers for intervievs and bona fide 
job offers to thoee CSXT employee8 vho complete 
the interview process and otherwise qualify for 
the job being filled, whether or not any CSXT 
employee actually accepts a job. 

B. In the event that WRY haa job openings 
and doea not make bona fida offer8 of l mployPIent 
to CSXT employee8 prior to the Closing Date, tha 
CS%T shall have the unilateral right to 
terminate and rescind this Agreement vithout 
liability or further obligation thereunder by 
giving written notice of termination to BVRY. 
To th8 l xt8nt that BVRY ha8 job opening8 in the 
twelv8 (12) month period follovinq th8 Closing 
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Date and does not make bona fide offers as 
aforesaid, CSXT shall not have a riqht of 
rescission but shall be entitled to seek an 
appropriate remedy for breach of this Agreement. 

C. It is understood between the parties 
that from and after Closing each of CSXT's 
employees hired by BVRY shall be the sole 
responsibility of WRY. BVRY shall indemnify, 
defend and hold harmless CSXT from and against 
any and all loss, liability, damage or expense 
connected with or arising out of any claim, 
demand, suit or action by any such employee 
hired by BVRY arising out of or relating to the 
terms and conditions of his employment vith 
BVRY. CSXT shall indemnify, defend and hold 
harmless BVRY against any claim with respect to 
or arising out of the terms and conditions of 
any personL's employment with CSXT prior to the 
Closing Date, including but not limited to those 
claims arising out of protective conditions or 
agreements, whether nov existing or resulting 
from this transaction, payment required 
thereunder, liability under any peneion, profit 
sharing, or other employee benefit plan, or any 
liability with respect to any direaso, injury or 
physical condition to the extent attributable to 
employment by CSXT prior to the Closing. 

17. Termination - In addition to CSXT's 
right of termination pursuant to Section 10 
hereof, this Aqreement may be terminated prior 
to the Clorinq Date by either WRY or CSXT, 
vithout further liability or obligation to 
either of them (except that CSXT shall refund 
the deposit in accordance vith the provirions of 
Section 3 hereof), in the event of any of the 
follovinq: (a) claims, litigation or work 
stoppage shsll be threatened or pending in 
connection vith the transactions contemplated by 
this Ag~eementt (b) either an arbitration award 
oz a judgment arising out of the ICC's 
imposition of labor protection conditions on the 
traneaction subject of this Aqreement imposes 
any obligation or expense on either CSXT or WRY 
which is unacceptable to either or both: (c) the 
Closing has not occurred on or before July 31, 
1989, for any reason, including a stay of the 
ICC’s orders or the issuance of an injunction 
prohibiting the consummation of the tramactions 



contemplated he-*in; (d) the failure or 
inability of Bt?.'f or CSXT for any reason, to 
enter into the agreements for interchange, 
apportYonmen+ and assignment and assumption 
contemplated under this Agreement: (a) the 
discovery by BVRY of any material defect in 
CSXT's title to the Subject Property: (f) the 
discovery by BVRY of a material defect in the 
condition of the Subject Property: (g) the 
discovery by BVRY of unacceptable tems or 
conditions in any contract, agreement or lease 
to be assumed by BVRY which individually or in 
the aggregate would have a materially adverse 
impact on the transaction contemplated herein: 
or (h) the discovery by WRY of any materially 
unacceptable operating conditions on the Line. 

CSXT in contemplation of the approval of the sale by 

the ICC entered into implementing agreements with the BL,E 

on March 31, 1989, with the BRS on April IO, 1989, and 

with the UTU on March 10, 1989. CSXT failed to reach 

agreement with the BRUE or tha TCO on employee protection. 

The agreements reached, while differinq in detail, all 

were intended to protect CSXT employees from the effects 

of the sale. Both the BLE and UTU agreements, but not the 

BRS agreement, alloved for a leava of absence from CSXT in 

order to work for the purchasing employer. 

A8 notad above, the ICC orderid th8 inpoSitiOn of 

labor protective conditions: however, it stated: 

kcordingly, va ffnd no requfre8ants in 
frplementinq tha approved transaction that BVRC 
adapt tha CSX labor aqreemonts or bargain over 
thsse aqreamants in conformity with RLA [Railway 
L&e1 Act] procsdures.+/ 
----------w-- 
l / Rothing in tha Suprema court98 recent 
decision in w ye w, 57 U.S.L.W. 4807 (U.S. 
June 21, 1989) requires or suqqests a different 
result. Althouqh thera is language in that 
dacision that might ba broadly construed as 
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applying to all instances of conflict/Overlaps 
betveen the Interstate Commerce Act and the 
Railway Labor Act, ye believe that decision by 
its term can Only properly be applied to 
decisions authorizing transactions pursuant to 
section 10901 of the ICA upon which no labor 
protective conditions have been imposed. Novhere 
is it suggested in the &&g decision that the 
Court or any member thereof intended by the 
decision in that case to undercut in any manner 
th* concurring opinion in m L m, 107 S.Ct. 
2360 (1987) that as a result of section 11341 
Commission approval of a transaction 
automatically exempts such transactions from the 
requirements of tha Railway Labor Act when ever 
exemption is necessary to let a p8rson carry out 
the approved transaction. 

Similarly, nothing in Brotharhood ai 
uilwav Cannan v, m, Nor 88-1724 and 88-1694 
(D.C. Cir. July 25, 1989)(mBRC") affects th* 
validity of the propositions stated in thr 
preceding paragraphs. In that cam, ths court 
ruled only that the l xemptivo provisions of 49 
U.S.C. sec. 11341(a) did not authorize the 
Commission to reliev8 the partim to a 
collective bargaining agreement from their 
obligations undmr that contract (slip op. at 
12-19). Wo do not dispute the validity of this 
limited holding by the Court. 

In the past, ve have not relied upon our 
explicit power under sec. 11341(a) to exempt 
approved transactions from all law8 to sustain 
our authority to require that agreements be 
modified when necessary to carry out the 
transaction8 approved by us undw 49 U.S.C. set 
11343, 8t seq. (although, in several cadm, we 
have concededly baa le88 than prmcisa in 
articulating our authority, with the r88ult that 
it might appear that wo wara asserting that the 
wcrrptiva provi8ion of sot. 11341 gave u8 or an 
arbitrator acting in our rtmad authority to 
abrogate collactfva bargaining agroemntr). On 
the contrary, we have relied upon the authority 
VO8td 8inca 1940 in arbitrator8 acting pursuant 
to OUf protmtivr condition8 (such a8 Section 4 
of our m Yark QQ&, supra, conditionrr), which 
embody critical provisions of the Warhington Job 
Protection Agreement (mWJPAm) and make than 
applicable to transactions approved by u8 
pursuant to sot. 11343, to imp080 implementing 
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aqrcements that require movement of work and 
employees despite contrary provisions of 
collective bargaining agreements. 

These labor protective conditions 
contemplate and encourage voluntary negotiation 
of necessary changes in agreements to permit 
implementation of a consolidation approved by 
us. In the past this has been the norm. If, 
hovever, tha parties are unable to arrive at 
implementing agreements necessary to parmit the 
transaction to go fomard, arbitrators acting in 
our stead and ve have the authority to impose 
changes in selection and assignment of forces 
provisions in existing collective bargaining 
agreements. This authority is not derived from 
the explicit authority to exempt transactions 
from all other laws contained in sec. 11341, but 
from the 1940 Congressional authorization to 
impose conditions (then Section S(2)(f), now 
sec. 11347) and the long-standing, consistent 
recognition by thr courts and the Commission 
that provisions in collective bargaining 
agreements guaranteeing work to employees of 
individual railroads must ba changed when two 
railroads are merged. 

The ICC, in its decision, went on to impose m York 

QQ& conditions, which "require the participation of both 

carriers, all "interested employees" and the 

"representatives of such interested employees." The ICC 

then made the following comments in footnote 6: 

We see no ground8 for l xemptinq either BVRC or 
its l mployew fror the requiremont8 of m York 
w, supra. We note that BVRC rocoqnize8 it8 

obligation to afford m XQ& m, supra, 
p?Ot8Ction8 to it8 employme (Robort P. Toia 
Statement at 4). We baliove that m york Q&s, 
-pm, roquirw at a minimum that the pre8ent 
BVRC 8mployeer be permittad to join in 
negotiation8 togethar with affected CSX 
employoer over the term8 of the inteqration of 
tha lattrr employees into the BVRC work form. 
Similarly, the voluntary conces8ion by CSX 
(Reply at 24-25) that offers of employment by 
BVRC to CSX employee8 will not ba con8idat8d 

Offers of wcomparabJe employment” for purpO8eS 



of &g 'jor& pock, supra, cannot replace the 
opportunity afforded by those conditions for the 
potentially affected employees to participate in 
negotiations with BVRC over the terms of their 
integration into the BVRC vork force. 

It should be noted that BVRY took the position prior 

to this arbitration and in this arbitration that since its 

employees had never selected a representative for the 

purpose of collective bargaining, the working conditions 

of its Pennsylvania employees were unilaterally determined 

by BVRY. BVRY further indicated that it did not intend to 

give its present employees located in Pennsylvania the 

right to choose to work on the Sebrinq Line. BVRY stated 

that it represented its present employees for the purposes 

of the establishment of an implementing agreement. 

After the first two days of hearings, the arbitrator 

suggested to the parties that a further attempt be made to 

arrive at a negotiated implementing agreement as there 

might be provisions which the parties could agree to which 

were not included within those required by Appendix III of 

mYorkDock* The parties did meet; however, they were 

unable to reach agreement. 

The organizations 8ubmitted a table which indicated 

the following: 

9 



ml!! cx.ia Jobs.to bs Qmlovees Reuuired t 
Bbolr heQ w 
CSX&iSS 

rx&isam d&s !z Sale 

Engineers 4 1 

Maintenance of 10 8 
*ay 

Signalmen 1 1 

Clerks 2 2 

Conductors/ 
Brakemen 

11 1 

The carriers have represented and the organizations 

do not dispute that at the present time there will not be 

any dismissed employees because of the line sale and that 

of the approximately 28 jobs which are filled by CSXT 

employees (during the sugar season), 13 job8 vi11 be moved 

and the incumbents will have to relocate. The parties 

agree that after the sugar season there are four less 

jobs, all involving train crews. 

The only information regarding the composition of the 

BVRY work force 18 contained in the carriers’ brief. It 

indicates that: 

WRY plan8 to employ a total of approximately 
tvanty per8on8 in its Sebring lina operation. 
One of the88 will bm the superintendent, the 
8ubior carrier officer on th8 scene; thi8 
officer will raport to the general Paanager of 
BVRY, lucatad in Penn8ylvania. Reporting to the 
superintandmt will be two management 
supemAsor8, ona for train operation8 and the 
Sebring line office functions, and on8 for 
maintenance, including track work and mechanical 
work. Then will be two other management 
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employees, known as “yardmaster-clerks,m vho 
will be responsible for operations on a 
per -'*turn" (shift) basis. 

The remaining fifteen employees will be 
hourly employees who will perform the work of 
the railroad under the supervision of 
management. Although these employees will not 
be divided along craft lines, BVRY intends to 
classify their work into several primary areas. 
Eight employees will work in train operations, 
each person working four hours on the ground and 
four hours in the cab during an eight-hour turn 
(thus, no employees will be exclusively 
engineers as distinct from conductors). Four of 
these employees will be essentially full-time: 
the remaining four will work in train operations 
when there is a demand but will shift over to 
the maintenance area at other times. In the 
maintenance area there will be four employees 
primarily working in track maintenance and three 
primarily working as mechanics (performinq 
signal work, locomotive repair, car inspection, 
and other mechanical duties). 

BVRY maintains that its employees, regardless of 

primary function, are required to perform all types of 

work. It indicates that "senioritya is not a concept which 

i8 followed on WRY and that it "retains and exercises the 

prerogative of assigning employees to work assignments as 

determined by management in the interest of the railroad, 

without regard to any comparison among lengths of service 

of various employees.a BVRY has indicated that it vi11 

apply it8 own employment standards to all new employees, 

including it8 medical qualification requirements. It 

never submitted any evidonce regarding those standards and 

requirements. 
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It is-the position of Rail tabor that WRY must be 

required by the implementing agreements to assume the 

collective bargaining agreements of the CSXT employees 

whom it hires. It indicates that the ICC wab wrong when 

it said that WRY was not required to adopt the CSXT labor 

aqrements. Rail Labor contends that this arbitrator is 

not bound by the direction of the ICC in creating an 

implementing agreement award. 

Rail Labor further contends that CSXT is incorrect in 

its assertion that there must be a single implementing 

agreement to deal with the selection of forces, noting 

that prior to the ICC decision in this matter, CSXT had 

reached individual agreements with several organizations. 

Rail Labor notes that all of the individuals working 

on tha Sebring Line have seniority which extends beyond 

that lina and will have to exercise their seniority 

outside of the geographic area in which they now work. 

This will mean that they will have to relocate over 30 

miles from thair present work location, but vi11 not ba 

compuuatad for that move or will have to work for WRY. 

Rail L8bor contands that under the Washington Job 

Protection Agreement they have the right to bargain with 

BVRY about how many employees will be transferred from 

CSXT to BVRY: they have the right to bargain about the 

assignment and selection of force8 and that BVRY ha8 
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refused to bargain about these issues with them, so WRY 

has not met its obligation under New Yor)r pock. 

The carriers take the position that BVRY is not 

required to assume CSXT's labor agreements or to negotiate 

with CSXT'S labor organizations regarding WRY's rates of 

pw rules or working conditions. They indicate that a 

single agreement is required to determine how the 

selection of forces should be done. The carriers contend 

that their proposed implementing agreement which provides 

for leaves of absence for CSXT employees who obtain 

employment with BVRY should be adopted even though it is 

not required by m York pock. They further note that 

CSXT jobs are not being transferred to BVRY, so no CSXT 

employee is required to apply for or to accept employment 

with BVRY in order to retain protected status under m 

York Pock; that CSXT does not consider employment with 

WRY to be "comparable employment" for purposes of the 

protective conditions; that a CSXT employee who becomes a 

wdisnissedn employee and who then wishes to go to work for 

BVRY would not be rquirad to elect the 18av8-of-ab8enc8 

procedure, but could receive a lump-81118 separation 

allowance under m York QQ& and relinquish his CSXT 

seniority altogether: and that CSXT employees who go to 

work for BVRY are not being required to do so and would 

not be eligible to receive m York Pock relocation 

allowances. 
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idhat is (are) the appropriate Implementing 

Agreement (8) ? 

In attempting to create an implementing agreement to 

govern the protection of employees of CSXT who may be 

affected by the sale of the Sebring Line, it is important 

to set forth how the situation involved in this line sale 

is different from the customary sale of a line from one 

Clam I carrier to another. It was that type of line sale 

which was involved in m York Dock where the ICC set 

forth the protection it believed appropriate for affected 

employees. In those cases, each railroad had employees 

who were represented for the purposes of collective 

bargaining by labor organizations. The ICC, accordingly, 

ordrred that the two railroads meet with representatives 

of the employees of each railroad to fashion an 

implementing agreement. 
. 

CSX?, when it contsmplated the'sale of the Sebring 

Lina, kn~ that it would have to offer protection to 

affect& 8Pp1OyW8. It attempted to negotiate 

implomonting agreements with the labor organization 

representing each of it8 potentially affected crafts. ft 

rsached agraement with several organizations and did not 
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reach agreement with several other organizations. Xn each 

case, WRY vas not a party to the implementing agreement. 

Railway Labor believed that WRY should be a party to 

the implementing agreements and asked the ICC to require 

BVRY's participation in the creating of an implementing 

agreement to govern the transaction. The ICC, as set 

forth above, found some merit in this position and ordered 

that BVRY be included in the negotiation of an 

implementing agreement which would cover the selection of 

forces when the sale was consummated. It specifically did 

not direct that the collective bargaining agreements which 

are in effect on CSXT for the Various crafts and classes 

of employees be transferred over to the BVRY. 

Rail Labor has taken the position that this 

arbitrator should enforce Article I, Section 2 of m York 

m regardless of what the ICC has stated in its 

decision. However, as thi8 arbitrator has stated in other 

cases where this argument has been made, an arbitrator 

writing an implementing agreement award is acting under 

authority ielegated to him by the ICC and he cannot exceed 

tbo authority which ha8 been dolegat8d. Thi8 arbitrator 

doe8 not have authority to transfer the provision8 of the 

CSXT collective bargaining agreements to BVRY when the ICC 

has specifically found that those agreements should not be 

so transferred. 

BURY has taken the position that it represents the 



interests of its present, Pennsylvania based, employees 

since those-employees have not chosen to be represented 

for purposes of collective bargaining. BVRY indicates 

that in its view these employees have no interest in 

BVRY's purchase of the Sebring Line because BVRY will not 

allow these employees to transfer to work on the Sebrinq 

Line. Since there is no collective bargaining agreement 

brtween BVRY and its Pennsylvania employees, there is no 

right of seniority and it i8 up to BVRY to determine 

whether it will allow an employee to transfer. This 

arbitrator cannot look behind that assertion and if BVRY's 

Pennsylvania employees have any right8 under this 

transaction, they will have to be adjucated under micle 

IV, Section II of m York bock. 

WRY also has indicated that it does not intend to 

voluntarily recognize a representative for it8 employees 

and will not recognize a representative for it8 employees 

unless required to do so under ths Railway I&or Act. 

However, the ICC order ha8 placed BVRY in the anomalous 

po8ftion of having to bargain with tha representatives of 

anothu rdlroad’8 aployae8. A8 noted earlier, 

bargaining ha8 bean attempted but BVRY and CSXT have been 

unabl8 to reach agreement with Rail Labor on even those 

term8 of an implementing agreement which involve the 

s8lection of forces. 

CSXT has recognizsd that working for BVRY will not be 
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comparable to working for CSXT. Accordingly, it has 

offered as.part of an implementing agreement a provision 

which would state that it will not consider employment by 

WRY to be comparable work which would terminate 

eligibility for benefits under the protection afforded by 

lu!fYorkDock* This would be an obligation of CSXT and 

not WRY. 

In the past, the ICC has used the singular in its 

decisions to describe the negotiation and agreement upon, 

or arbitration to create, a number of implementing 

agreements which cover individually each of the organized 

groups which were represented on the railroads involved in 

the transaction to which labor protective conditions were 

attached. In those case8, the parties' interests were 

contiguous. Here that is not tke. The carriers have 

argued for a single agreement because all that BVRY is 

interested in is fulfilling the direction of the ICC to 

deal with the selection of force8 issue. Rail Labor, on 

the other hand, wishing to continue the present division 

of reprrrentative status by individual labor organization8 

ha8 argued that each labor representative is entitled to 

bargain for or arbitrate it8 ovn implementing agreement. 

Central to this po8ftion i8 Rail Ldbor'8 viev that not 

only the collective bargaining agreementr, but also it8 

right to represent the crafts or cla88es found on the 

seller railroad, are transferred over to the acquiring 
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railroad by means of the requirements of Section t of ?rm 

XQ& D&/which states: 

The rates of pay, rules, working conditions and 
all collective bargaining and other rights, 
privileges and benefits (including continuation 
of pension riqhts and benefits) of the 
railroad's employees under applicable laws 
and/or existing collective bargaining agreements 
or othewise shall be preserved unlesr changed 
by future collective bargaining agreements or 
applicable statutes. 

Section 2 of the Railway Labor Act, 29 USC set 152, 

set8 forth in detail the rights of individual employees to 

chose representatives for the pUrpOS8 of Collective 

bargaining and indicates that where there is a dispute as 

to who is the representative of such employee8 the 

National Mediation Board is to "invertigato such dispute 

and to certify" who ha8 been derignated to reprerent such 

employees. Neither the ICC nor thi8 arbitrator ha8 the 

power to determine the reprerentative8 of an employee 

group (craft or class). 

L JlOS& S T.C.C.Zd 842 (1989), the ICC affirmed this 

arbitrator’s finding that if the m m 

condition8 did not require the continuation of tha 

collwtivo bargaining agreement of th8 le88or carrier, the 

employee8 transferring to the le88ee would ba bound by the 

coll8ctfvo bargaining agreement on that carrier. The ICC 

in thi8 cad8 again specifically affirmed it8 view that 

collective bargaining agreement8 do not g8t tranrferred 
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under Neu ‘for& Dock when there is a line sale. while 

Railway Labor contests this view, in this case they are 

asking for even more. Here the claim is made that the 

recognition clause of the agreement between the various 

organizations and CSXT can bind BVRY and its yet unhired 

employees, perhaps under a successorship theory. If the 

law requires such a result, that decision is for the NMB 

or the courts. Accordingly, an implementing agreement 

award cannot either grant or deny representative status to 

a representative for purposes of collective bargaining. 

BURY took the position at the hearing that its 

purchase contract with CSXT did not require it to hire 

more than six CSXT employees. The contract itself, quoted 

above, does not appear to be entirely without ambiguity. 

Nonetheless, this arbitrator believes that BVRY is 

attempting to turn its commitment to make "bona fide 

offers to hire" into a limitation. Were that the case, it 

should not, in the next succeeding sentence, have stated 

that it would establish a preferential offer list of CSXT 

employee8 who vi8h to be hired and are qualified. There 

ir no guution but that the agreement give8 WRY the right 

to l rtabli8h bona fide occupational qualifications and 

CSXT 8mployee8 who wish to be hired must meet these 

gualification8; hovever, WRY, having agreed to 

preferential interviewing, cannot refuse to hire more than 

8ix CSXT employee8 m m haYixlswf,pQpvith 
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9ccuDatlonal w&if icatrons . 

The Supreme Court noted in jKRB L Burns Secu 

Servica, 406 U.S. 272, 280-l (1972) at footnote 5 that: 

. . . [AJn employer who declines to hire employees 
solely because they are members of a union 
commits a sec. 8(a) (3) unfair labor practice. 

U.S. 27, 47-9 (1987), the Supreme Court again discussed 

successorship and what happen8 when there is a start-up 

period while the new employer build8 up it8 operation8 and 

hire8 employees and stated: 

In these situations, the Board [NLRB], with the 
approval of the Courts of Appeals, ha8 adopted 
the "sub8tantial and representative complement* 
rule for fixing the moment when the 
determination as to the composition of the 
successor@s work force ir to be made. If, at 
thir particular moment, a majority of the 
succe880r18 employee8 had been employed by its 
predece88or, then the succe88or ha8 an 
obligation to bargain with the union that 
represented these l mployoer. (Footnote!8 
omitted.) 

cutiver' u, 109 Sup. Ct. 2504 (1989), the 

Supreme Court dircurred the sale of an entire railroad. 

It relied on pracedent under the National Labor Relation8 

Act to re8ch ita conclu8ion as to what va8 appropriate 

under th8 Railway Labor Act. It noted, at pdgm 2595-6: 

Although m arose under the NLRA, ve are 
convinced that ve should be guided by th8 
admcnition in that ca88 that tha d8ci8ion to 
clou down a bUrin888 l ntiraly iS 80 mUCh 8 
management prarogativa that only an unmi8takable 
exprr88ion of congre88ional intent vi11 8uffice 
to rquirm the employer to pocrtpone a sale of 
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its assets pending the fulfillment of any duty 
it may have to bargain over the subject matter 
of union notices such as were served in this 
case. .Absent statutory direction to the 
contrary, the decision of a railroad employer to 
go out of business and consequently to reduce to 
zero the number of available jobs is not a 
change in the conditions of employment forbidden 
by the status quo provision of sec. 156. 

l + t 

This construction of the RLA also responds to 
our obligation to avoid conflicts between two 
statutory regimes, namely the RLA and the ICA, 
that in some respects overlap. 

The failure to hire an employee because of his union 

affiliation would be an unfair labor practice under the 

NW. The RLA‘ contains an analogous provision in Section 

2, Fourth, where it states: 

No Carrier, its officers or agents, shall deny 
or in any way question the right of its 
employees to join, organize, or assist in 
organizing the labor organization of their 
choice, and it shall be unlawful for any carrier 
to interfere in any way with the organization of 
its employees. . . . 

WRY may establish m reasonable occupational 

qualification8 for it8 employees. Since BVRY has 

indicated It will not allow Coatesville employees to 

transfer to the Sebring Line, there will be no integration 

of forcea problem. Apparently, all employees to be 

utilized on the Sebrinq Line will be either WRY qualified 

former CSXT employees or new employees. 

In fashioning an appropriate selection of forces 

provision to be included in the implementing agreement in 
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this case, the arbitrator must look to the ICA, the RLA, 

and, by analogy, to the NLRA. Guidance is offered by the 

ICC statement that the employees of CSXT will not be: 

required to elect between employment with BVRC 
or asserting their rights against CSX until an 
implementing agreement, which establishes the 
terms of the method of selaction of CSX 
employaee to be offered positions by BVRC and 
the manner of the intagration of such employees 
into the BVRC work force is in place. 

BVRY has indicated that it intends to use the same 

method of operation which it uses in Coatesvillet however, 

the contemplated operation on the Sebring line will have 

many more employees and will be spread over a vastly 

greater distance. While it may be philosophically 

pleasing to WRY to claim that all employees will be 

interchangad in their jobs, experience hae shown that as a 

practical matter, the larger the'operation tha less likely 

that thie will happen. In an arbitration involving 

Springfield Tarminal Company, RLEA, and thm UTU, this 

arbitrator found that while senior management and the 

labor ralatione department had contended that Springfield 

Tarminal had complete interchange of its work form, the 

operating depaments were not utilizing crossover 

employmu as each wanted to maintain skilled workers at 

the high-t skill level possible. 

In this caeo no operations have begun SO it ie 

impoeeible to sea how BVRY's proposed system is really 

working. However, based upon the etataments made by 
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WRY, quoted above, it appears clear that there will be a 

differentiation between personnel who operate the trains 

and those who maintain the locomotives, the cars, and the 

track. Accordingly, CSXT is directed to make two lists of 

employees, one covering engineers, conductors and brakemen 

and the other covering all employees working on track 

maintenance, signal work or clarical work. 

Each of the lists which shall ba utilized by BVRY in 

its selection of forces shall contain tha names of the 

individuals qualified to work in tha positions which they 

presently hold on CSXT in the order that they were first 

hired by CSXT. This maans that tha list of operating 

employees vi11 integrate the seniority lists of the 

enginears, and the conductors and brakemen. Similarly, 

the maintenance of way employaes, the signalmen and the 

clerks seniority lists will be integrated. The integrated 

lists will be furnished to BVRY. 

Rail Labor has contended that tha saniority list of 

thcr employeas of each of thr organizations whose membars 

could be displaced on CSXT, that is, all individuals who 

potentially could, or could have exercised seniority to 

work on the Sabrinq Lina should be included on the 

selection of forcas lists. Both CSXT and BVRY have takan 

thr position that only those l mployaes who could be 

affected by tha transaction should be included. 

Whila it is trua that individuals with more seniority 



than the individuals presently holding jobs on the Sebring 

Line could-bid for such jobs, the fact that they have not 

done so is a clear indication of lack of interest. 

Furthermore, the right to apply for a job with WRY vhile 

obtaining a leave of absence is not part of the collective 

bargaining agreement, but is a special offer mada by CSXT 

as part of its efforts to implement the protection 

afforded by m yor)c &&. Tha right to receive this 

special protection is a right given affected employees. 

Without this protection, anyone who applies for a job with 

BVRY and obtains employment will have to relinquish tha 

seniority held on CSXT. If it is part of tha protaction 

afforded by m YorIq pocri(, this special seniority should 

only be affordad to af factad l mployeas. Accordingly, it 

will be only those employees who may be affectad by the 

transaction who will ba listad on the selection of forcas 

lists. 

In the implementing agraements which CSXT proposed to 

several of tha labor organizations and in the present 

cam, CSXT has offend to grant a leave of ab8ance to any 

affacted l nployea vho is accaptad for employment by WRY. 

The wting of such a leave of absance is not within tha 

ambit of the protective conditions which the ICC rquirar 

to be granted to affected amployeos by m York Q&&. 

Normally, it would not ba within the povor of an 

arbitrator to grant such additional protaction. Hovever, 
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in this case, the original offer of such protection was 

accepted and it was only when WRY was brought into the 

negotiations as a necessary party to the agreements by the 

ICC that the parties were unable to reach agreement 

without resort to arbitration. It appears to ba against 

the interest of all concerned parties to fail to include 

tbr laave of absanca provision. Accordingly, it will be 

included in the implemanting agreement award. 

Finally, while it may be possible for all of the 

affected employees to make their choica as to whether to 

apply for work with BVRY prior to tha commencement of 

operations by BURY, in accordance with tha contract 

between CSXT and BVRY, BVRY shall maintain a preferential 

hiring list of l mployaas of CSXT who vera affacted by the 

transaction and did not have an opportunity to apply for 

employment with BVRY prior to the commencement of 

operations on tha Sebring Line. 

The above findings and opinion shall form the basis 

for the Implementing Agreement that is made a part hereof 

and appendad hereto. 

Robert 0. Harris 
Arbitrator 

Washington D.C., April 16, 1990 
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Page 1 

CSX Transportation, Inc. ("CSXTm) has received authority from 
the Interstate Commerce Commission to sell 102.52 miles of its 
rail line in Florida between: (1) Sabrinq (milepost AVC-873.94) 
and Palmdale (milepost AVC-918.6); (2) Palmdale (milepost 
AVD-918.58, a short distanca southvast of milepost AVC-918.6) and 
Lake Harbor (milepost AVD-957.99); and (3) Keela (milepost 
AVF-953.69, an intermediata point between Palmdala and Lake 
Harbor) and Cane (milepost AVF-972.14), to the Brandywine Valley 
Railroad Company ("BVRYn). The transaction is covered by Finance 
Docket No. 31393. 

A. Tha labor protective conditions set forth in New mrk Do& . 
Rv.-Control-BrWs.lvn Eastsrn DuL 360 I.C.C. 60 (1979) and which 
are attached and mada a part hereok as Attachmant ‘-A’, shall be 
applicable to this transaction. CSXT shall bear the cost of 
protection for its employeas who bra datenninad to be "displaced 
amployeeeN or "dismissed employees' as a rasult of the sale as set 
forth harein. 

B. In the avant CSXT and the employees or their authorized 
representativas cannot settle any disputa or controversy with 
respect to tha intarpratation, application or enforcement of the 
New York Dock conditions, and such dispute or controversy is 
referrad by either party to arbitration as provided in Section 11 
of the conditions, BVRY shall not participate in the resolution of 
the disputa or controvarsy but the handling on behalf of the 
railroad shall be conductad solely by CSXT. 

C. In the avant WRY and its Pennsylvania employees cannot 
settle any di8pute or controversy with respect to the 
interpretation, applicetion or enforcement of the Nev York Dock 
conditione, and such dispute or controversy is referred by l ithar 
party to arbitration as provided in Section 11 of the conditions, 
CSXT rhall not participata in the rasolution of the disputa or 
controversy but the handling on behalf of the railroad shall ba 
conducted solely by BVRY. 

A. In order that the provisions in Article I, Section 3 of 
the conditions contained in New York Dock may properly 
administered, each l mployae determined to be a mdisplacad 
employees or a "dismissad employee" as a result of this 
transaction who also is othervise l ligibla for protactive benefits 
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and conditions under some other job security or other protective 
conditions or arrangements shall, ten (10) days after having 
established "displacedm or ndismisseda under the condition8 set 
forth in New York Dock, notify CSXT of his election between the 
benefits under such other arrangement and this Agreement. This 
election shall not serVe to alter or affect any application of the 
substantive provision8 of Article I, Section 3. 

8. In the event an employee fails to make ruch election 
within the said tan (10) day period, he shall continue to be 
entitled to monetary protective benefits payable under the 
provision8 of such protective conditions or arrangements with 
CSXT, and vi11 not be subject to the monetary protective benefits 
of this Agreement. 

C. There shall be no duplication of monetary protective 
benefits receivable by an employee under thi8 Agreement and any 
other agreement or protective arrangement vith CSXT. 

A. Each ndismissed employeea shall provide CSXT with the 
following information for the preceding month in vhich he is 
mtitled to benefits no later than the tenth day of each month on 
a form provided by CSXT: 

1. The day(s) claimed by such employe8 under any 
uncslployment insurance act. 

2. The day(s) each such employee worked in othar 
employment, nap8 and address of the employer and the 
gross earnings by the wdismis8ed employee" in such other 
l mploment. 

8. In the 8vont an employee refertad to in this Article III 
is entitled to unuploymant benefits (other than R.U.I.A.) under 
applicabla lau but forfeits such unaploymant bumfit under any 
?enployment insurance lav because of failure to file for such 
~enployment bumfits (unless. prevented from doing so by sickness 

31: other vrlid causes) for purpo888 of tha application of 
Subsection (c) of Saction 6 of .Attachment "Aa, h8 shell be 
considered the same as if he had filed for, and received, such 
unemployment benefits. 

C. If the employee referred to in this Article III has 
nothing to report under this Article III account not being 
Tntitled to benefits under any unemployment insurance law and 

lving no earnings from any other employment, such l nployeo shall 
abmit, within the time period provided for in Saction A of this 
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Article III ths appropriate form stating "Nothing to Report”. 

D. The failure of any employer referred to in this A,rticle 
III to provide the information required in this Article shall 
result in the withholding of all protective benefits during the 
month covered by such information pending CSXT's receipt of such 
information from the employee. 

1Cr.E 

A. (1) Except as provided in Paragraph A(2) below, an 
employee who as a result of the line sale covered by the terms of 
this Agreement and who is the incumbent of a position which will 
be abolished, or who meets the definition of a ndismissed 
employean, may request a leave of absence from CSXT for the 
purpose of employment with WRY. 

(2) Employees referred to in Paragraph A(1) above who meet 
the definition of a ~disnissed employee * may in lieu of reguesting 
a leave of absence from CSXT for the purpose of employment vith 
BURY, opt to accept the separation allowance that is available to 
such "dismissed employeesa under the terms and conditions of New 
York Dock. 

8. An employee as defined in Paragraph A(1) above, vho 
obtains employment with BVRY, shall make vritten application to 
CSXT for a leave of absence for the purpose of l mplo~ent with 
WRY. CSXT shall grant such a request for a leave of absence to 
commence no earlier than the effective date of the sale and 
subject to the conditions specified in this Agreement. A CSXT 
employee vho goes to work for WRY shall provide BVRY with an 
executed release on the form supplied to such employee by BURY to 
permit BVRY to transmit to CSXT the earnings and benefits 
information necessary for CSXT to make the calculations provided 
in Section 6(c) of New York Dock to determine the amount of th@ 
dismissal allowance which may ba duo. 

C. mloyees granted a leave of absence pursuant to this 
Wicle IV, sbsll be afforded the protective benefit8 contained in 
Arficlo I, Section 6 of the New York Dock Conditions, and shall be 
subject to the conditions specified in Article III of this 
Agreement; providad, however, that for the purpose of datemining 
the reduction of tha dismissal allowance pursuant to Article I, 
Section 6(c), the combined monthly earnings for each of tha tvelv8 
months LOllOWing th8 month in which a lump sum bonus or equival@nt 
allowance was paid to an employma in BVRY employment shall be 
deemed to include one-twelfth of any said lump sum bonus or 
equivalent allOWanC8 which was paid by WRY. Accordingly, a lump 
sum bonus or eguivalant allovance shall not be considered in 
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determining combined monthly earnings for the month in which the 
bonus or equivalent allOwaRC payment is made. 

D. A leave of absence granted pursuant to this micle IV 
will continue until such time as the employee relinquishes 
employment with WRY, or the employee ceases to perform services 
for BVRY for sixty (60) calendar days, or the l mployee~s 
employment relationship with WRY is terminated. Such an employee 
will have his leave of absence from CSXT cancelled on the date he 
relinquishes employment With BVRY, or the earlier of the sixtieth 
(60th) calendar day after he stops working for BURY or the date 
his employment relationship with WRY is terminated. Such an 
employee must exercise s@niOrity rights on CSXT to the fullest 
extent required by the New York Dock conditions in order to 
maintain eligibility for protection under New York Dock. 

E. Employees granted a leave of absence pursuant to this 
Article IV, must maintain a current address and telephone number 
on file with CSXT. 

F. The application of this Article IV shall not involve any 
expense to CSXT for moving or real estate costs. 

A. CSXT employees seeking employment with BVRY pursuant to 
this Agreement shall supply such information and use such forms as 
BVRY may reqUir8. The incumbents of the CSXT po8itions to be 
abolished as the result of the sale may make application for 
employment vith WRY no later than threa weeks prior to the 
effective date of sa18, or one week after the date they learn of 
thr abolishment of thair po8ition vhichevar occur8 later. CSXT 
employee8 vho become adiuissed employaesm due to the sale may, 
not more than thrmo month8 8ftor th8 l ffeotive data of the sale, 
apply for employmnt with BVRY. 

B. E$VW shell, in its sole discretion, evaluate any 
application8 r@C8iV@d from CSICT employees described in paragraph A 
af this Article V using it8 ovn standards to determine 
yualification8 for mmploymont. BVRY shall be the sole judge of 
:h8 qualification8 of applicants and shall decide, in its 8018 
discretion, whether to extend offers of employment to any 
applicants. 

C. If BVRY decides to offer employment to a CSXT employee who 
has applied pursuant to paragraph A of this Article V, BURY shall 
extend such offer to such employee by certified mail. An offer 
shall be de&mad accepted if the applicant's written notice of 
acceptance is actually received by BVRY, at a place designated by 
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WRY in the offer, within seven days after the data of receipt of 
the offer; all offers not accepted in this fashion shall be deemed 
to have been declined. 

0. BVRY may, in its sole discretion, request an applicant to 
attend one or more job interviews. Any such request, directed to 
a CSXT employee who has applied pursuant to paragraph A of this 
Article V, shall be extended to such employee by certified mail, 
and shall specify a time, date, and place for the interviev, which 
shall be scheduled no sooner than seven days after the mailing 
date. ?UI applicant who does not respond to an interviev request 
or does not complete the application/interviev process shall be 
deemed to have withdrawn his application for employment by BVRY. 

E. BVRY shall be supplied by CSXT vith a list of all 
ndismisseda and "displaceda operating employees, listed separately 
as to whether dismissed or displaced, and than listd by date of 
hire and a list of all Ndismissedn and ndisplacedn non-operating 
employees, listed separately as to whether dismissed or displaced, 
and then listsd by date of hir8. BVRY shall first interview 
dismissed and then displaced CSXT employees in th8 order the 
employees s names appear on the operating and non-operating 
seniority lists. Operating employees will be considerti for 
operating positions unless the employee expresses a desire to be 
considered for any position. Similarly, non-operating l rploye8s 
shall be considered initially for non-operating position8 unless 
they individually express a desire for consideration for any 
position. BVRY shall consider all CSXT dismissed and displaced 
employees on the lists supplied by CSXT who actually apply for 
employment in a timely manner before the commencement of 
operations and before considering any non-CSXT employed individual 
for employment in a non-sup8rvisory position. This shall not 
limit BVRY.8 right to hire or not to hire any applicant so long as 
BVRY*s daision is bawd upon bone fide occupational 
qualifications. After con8ncement of op8ration8, in accordance 
with tha truuaction agruunt, BVRY shall maintain a list of CSXT 
employ888 uho h8V8 b88n displaced by th8 transaction SubS@gu@nt t0 
th8 beginning of operations and who have not previously applied 
for positions with BVRY. BVRY shell utilize this list to fill 
vacancies b8fore attempting to fill vacancies with other 
individuals. 

F. In the event that the ~dismissala or adisplacuentn of a 
CSXT 8mplOy88 do88 not occur Until after BVRY has oOU@nC@d 
op8ration8, CSXT shall furnish BVRY with such additional lists of 
ndisnissed~ and ndisplaceda smployee8 as may be r8quirad by -8 
circumstance8. BVRY shall utilize such additional lists as 
preferential interviev lists and shall not interview any 
individual for employment vho is not on such a list while there 
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are individuals who have not been interviewed on such supplemental 
lists. 

A. This Agreement, together with Attachment "Aa, shall 
constitute the required Agreement as provided for in Article I, 
Section 4 of the protective conditions. 

B. Nothing in this Agreement shall bo construed as requiring 
BVRY to assume any collective bargaining agreement or other 
agreement or obligation of CSXT; to adopt any of CSXT's rates of 
pay I rules, or working conditions; or to recognize any 
organization as representative of any WRY employees. All WRY 
employment shall be subject exclusively to BVRY*s own rates of 
pay f ales, and working conditions. 


